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Collectively 

Speaking 
A view from the Chair 

 
We are now into 2015 with 
all the joys that it may 
bring. It is a time when our 
New Year resolutions 
have probably tarnished 
so I ask you all ñWhat can 

you give back to philately in general 
and the ABPS in particular?ò The 
Midland Federation recently completed 
a survey of their member societies 
regarding the ABPS and whilst the 
results were challenging to the status 
quo the overall concept of the ABPS 
met with support. One of the 
suggestions was that the Executive 
should visit more societies in future to 
hear of the grass rootsô concerns in 
addition to attending Federation and 
Specialist Society meetings. In theory 
this sounds good but is impractical for 
both time and cost. The Executive are 
unpaid volunteers and spend much 
time on the positions we hold and the 
events that we are expected to attend. 
I am involved with the Postal Advisory 
Council and the project over the new 
Museum. It is pleasing to note that 
most of the finance required is in place. 
It is expected that over 100 000 visitors 
will be attracted to the museum in the 
first year and that the Mail Rail feature 
will prove a particular draw for visitors. 

I am pleased to say that my daily 
radiotherapy sessions (all 7 weeks) 
have been completed and I now have 

to let my body settle down for a time. I 
do not think that I have any major 
displays to complete for the first three 
months of the year but should be back 
into my full role thereafter. I hope that 
my treatment will be completed at the 
end of 2015 and that the cancer will be 
and stay in remission. I will be 
responding to invitations to as many 
AGMs as I can. I must thank my fellow 
executive members for their help in 
covering for me especially over the last 
nine months. I was allowed, by my wife 
who drove me, to attend the Middlesex 
Federation Fair in October and it was 
nice to be welcomed and to meet old 
friends. 

2015 is a challenging year for the 
philatelist with an additional London 
exhibition in May. This will be well 
worth a visit but do not forget both the 
normal Stampex events. I do hope to 
see you there. I was pleased to open 
an envelope which contained a 
certificate from FEPA congratulating 
the ABPS for its extraordinary 
contribution on the 25th Anniversary of 
the Institution of FEPA. 

Finally we are intending a revamp of 
the website so any suggestions of 
content will be appreciated. The new 
directory is well on the way to 
finalisation and if you are a philatelic 
speaker please will you ensure that 
John Walden has your details. 

As you may imagine it has been quiet 
philatelically for me lately so I have 
little to report beyond belatedly wishing 
you all a prosperous New Year and 
that philatelic bargains appear for you. 

Best Wishes   John Baron 
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Editorial 
I was pleased to be able to go to the 
Northwest Federationôs Fair in Bolton 
since the last issue, especially as it 
gave me the chance to find out what 
people think of ABPS. Unfortunately 
there were very few people willing to 
say muchðsome clearly had little or no 
idea of what ABPS is or does, others 
were far too busy trying to find that 
elusive missing stamp or cover 
amongst the dealersô stocks. As John 
Baron found in the Midlands, there are 
some that think that the committee 
should be spending lots of time and 
their own money visiting society 
meetings to listen to the vox populi. It is 
interesting that they do not see things 
the other way roundðthat they should 
be attending ABPS or Federation 
Seminars and AGMs in order to make 
their voices heard. However some 
were more positiveïrecognising the 
role that ABPS has in international 
fields and in imparting information. Also 
the leaflets on various fields of our 
collective hobby were mentioned 
positively. One interesting comment 
from a dealer bewailed the multiplicity 
of concurrent and adjacent Federation 
eventsðeach wanting dealers to 
attend and bemoaning the number that 
could not be at their event having 
previously accepted an invitation to 
another one in the next region. He 
suggested that there should be some 
cooperation over dates between 
federations to enable both dealers and 
society members to visit as many as 
possible, citing three occurring on one 
weekend with a whole month free of 

any just before these 
clashes. His 
suggestion was that 
ABPS might be able 
to coordinate or hold 
a central calendar. 
Whether practical or 
not I donôt know, but it is certainly worth 
some discussion. Another point raised 
was about reports in the News. The 
comment was that some societies 
always had reports in, but others 
(mainly their own) were never 
mentioned. They didnôt know who was 
responsible for sending them inðbut it 
wasnôt them. Perhaps they wanted me 
to go to every meeting of every society 
so that I could write the reports! Let me 
assure you all that my aim is to include 
something from every society or group 
that sends material to me. The last four 
News have included items from 
between 45 and 61 federations and 
societiesðthat leaves over 200 with no 
reports. Does that mean that their 
meetings are so uninterestingðsurely 
not? Short reports are very welcome as 
I donót have to do as much pruning to fit 
it all together. Photographs, preferably 
not too formal and with some care over 
the background, add colour to the read. 
Interesting twists of any nature are 
always welcomeðespecially if there is 
a touch of humour. See the report from 
Leamington via John Gledhill in this 
issue to understand what I mean in that 
respect. Most important of all: Tell me 
what you think. I want to serve you but 
I need your helpðhow about a 
correspondence page? I hope to see 
and talk to you at Stampex/London 
2015 etc. I will be wearing my badge. 

Keith Burton 
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Society anniversaries, 2015 
According to the date of foundation shown in the societiesô information on our 
records, significant anniversaries include those shown below. If you think weôve 
missed you out, please let the Editor know. 
Heartiest congratulations to all involved in these milestones: 

Leeds Philatelic Society ï The First 125 Years, 1890-2015 

In 1890 a group of collectors gathered together in Leeds to organise an 
exhibition to celebrate the Golden Jubilee of the first adhesive postage stamp. At 
a meeting of the Leeds Philatelic Exhibition Committee on 31 May 1890, held at 
the house of the Chairman, Mr Joseph Scott, at Chadhurst, Headingley, the 
proposal was put and agreed that the Leeds Philatelic Society be founded. The 
Exhibition Committee became the nucleus of the new society. 
The subscription was initially 2/6 (12İp) a year, due in advance on 1

st 
January. 

Membership was restricted to bona fide amateur collectors, and election of 
members was by ballot, with one black ball in six being sufficient for exclusion. 
Candidates were proposed at a previous meeting. Meetings were held at 
7.30pm on the first Friday of each month. Joseph Scott was elected as President 
with Rev T S Fleming as Vice President, Robert S Wigin as Treasurer and W 
Dennison Roebuck and T K Skipwith as Secretaries. Early meetings were held 
at the Leeds Mechanics Institute and Literary Society. The charge for the 
meeting room was 2/6 per night. There were eighteen members in the first year. 
Initial meetings were informal with no set syllabus. Members showed and 
discussed items from their collections. Over the next few years the meetings 
became more structured with a pre-arranged series of meetings, competitions 
and exchange visits with other societies. A Library was established which now 
has around 4000 items and is acknowledged as one of the major philatelic 
libraries in the North of England. A Juniorsô Section was set up and ran 
successfully for several years, but changing attitudes of children and parents 
have seen the demise of the Juniorsô Section. 
As the society has progressed there have been changes, though many of the 
original Rules remain. We donôt restrict membership to amateur collectors any 
more, and of course the subscription has gone up, but we still read the names of 
prospective members at two meetings before they are elected as members. 
There have been crises in the past which have tested our resourcefulness. The 
most recent occurred when we were informed early in August 2014 that the 
meeting room at Leeds General Infirmary was no longer available due to new 
security measures. A small group of members scoured Leeds for a new venue 
with only five weeks before the new session started in September, and 
eventually found a suitable room at the Leeds College of Music. 
The society has been hosting a two day Stamp Fair at Pudsey since 1990 which 
is now established as one of the most popular Fairs in the North of England. The 
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venue is easy to access with free admission, and the great attraction for many is 
the special pie and mushy peas served in the restaurant. 
An Annual Dinner is held around about March each year where we are 
entertained by a guest speaker and competition awards are made. Over the 
years the format and venue of the dinner has changed several times. Early ones 
were formal with music and dancing. Now they are very informal and held at the 
Leeds City Collegeôs new building in Hunslet Road, formerly The Printworks. 
For our 125th Anniversary we have a programme of meetings which celebrate 
Leeds Philately, and are also hosting the 2015 Yorkshire Philatelic Associationôs 
Annual Convention jointly with the Bradford and Harrogate societies. We are 
also putting on a small exhibition of Philatelic and Postal Material at the Abbey 
House Museum, Leeds LS5 3EH from 1

st 
May to 30

th
 June 2015. Then of course 

we will need to think of what we might do to celebrate our 150th Anniversary in 
2040 ï and thatôs the 200th Anniversary of the Uniform Penny Post! 

John Edwards 

 

Gibraltar Study Circle ï 40 years old. 

The Society was formed in May 1975, the brainchild of the late Wally Jackson 
of Leamington Spa, for the benefit of both advanced and novice collectors of the 
Colony. Our newsletter ñThe Rockò is published quarterly, and bi-annual postal 
auctions are held at the two weekend meetings. The Study Circle has over 100 
members worldwide and offers a warm welcome to all new members immaterial 
as to what their interest is in Gibraltar philately, stamps, postal history, postcards 
or even ephemera. Many excellent publications have been produced as well as 
over twenty Study Papers encompassing many subjects. To celebrate this 40

th
 

milestone it is hoped that a visit to Gibraltar will be made in April 2015. The 
membership secretary is Eric Holmes ï ericholmes@talktalk.net. 
 

DAVID SHAW 
FOR GB & WORLD POSTAL HISTORY 

at realistic prices 
www.davidshawpostalhistory.com 
which will take you into our shop  

DAVID SHAWôS OLD LETTERS 
on eBay.co.uk 

Telephone 01653 694953 or write to us at 
QUARRY BANK, BROUGHTON, MALTON,  

NORTH YORKSHIRE YO17 6QG 

mailto:ericholmes@talktalk.net
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Golden Jubilees 
Wimbledon and District PS have a double celebration with two members 
having been involved for the last 50 years. Past President Phil Realff and 
President Ray Downing joined 50 years ago last March. Phil joined first 
having read about the society in Stamp Collecting. Ray was on holiday so Phil 
went to the meeting, liked what he saw and joined. He took Ray to the next 
meeting and he then joined too. In the following June, both were elected to 
the committee, where Ray has remained ever since. Phil was Packet 
Secretary for many years and also served as President before moving to 
Brighton and leaving the committee. Three years after joining the committee, 
Ray became Treasurer and served for 25 years, with one small break. He has 
served three three-year stints as President but at the end of the last one in 
2000 the constitution was altered to allow him to continue, as no one else was 
prepared to take on the Presidency. That means that Ray has now given 22 
presidential displays, plus one given by Mike Blackman, a colleague both 
professionally and philatelically for many years. Congratulations Phil and Ray 
ï Come on Wimbledon, give the man a break! 

Michael Round via The Wimbledon & District PS Newsletter 

Blast from the Past 
Browsing through some old Philatelic Magazines, bought cheaply at a long-ago 
joint auction (see what you miss, you absentees), I came across a story ï new 
to me ï about Trinidad & Tobagoôs 1962 Independence set, specifically the 5c 
value (SG300). Firstly there were complaints from the Trinidad & Tobago 
Philatelic Society that the caption Buccoo Reef made no mention of its being 
part of Tobago rather than big brother Trinidad. Next there was the revelation 
that the picture didnôt show Buccoo Reef at all, but had simply been taken from 
a Port of Spain hotel-bar mural. The underwater scene shown there had been 
copied by its Chinese artist from various National Geographic Magazine 
pictures and its fish came from Japan not from the Caribbean! ï Hence the 
cautious description in the current Part One. An unassuming stamp with an 
unexpectedly interesting background.  

Michael Round via Wimbledon & District PS Newsletter 

Something to look forward to 
ABPS is at present working on three new leaflets.  

It is hoped that they will be produced in time for London 2015. 
They will give guidance on those three stalwart branches of our hobby 

Traditional Philately  Post Card Collecting 
Cinderella Collecting 
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MIDPEX 2015 

set to be the biggest and best yet 

MIDPEX is the prestigious biennial exhibition first held in 1995 and attended by 
stamp collectors from across the UK. In bringing together Specialist Societies 
with local, national and international dealers covering all aspects of philately, it 
provides a shop window for Specialist Societies to show off their sphere of 
interest to other collectors, to recruit members and identify common ground 
with members of other Societies. It also provides an opportunity for Societies to 
promote their publications and research projects and for members to meet 
informally, particularly those members who find it difficult to get to meetings in 
London. 
The event in 2015 will be the biggest and best yet with more space allowing the 
introduction of postcard dealers as well as stamps, thematics and postal 
history. Over 60 dealers and 40 Specialist Societies are expected to support 
the Show with many holding their regional meetings at the event. 
Bryan Jones, Chairman of the Midpex Committee, said ñWe are excited about 
the improved facilities and are planning for our most ambitious event yet. It is a 
showcase for all that is best in UK philately. We look forward to seeing you all 
on July 4th.ò 
For further details see the Diary on page 53 

The Podger Presidents 

At a recent meeting of the Royal 
Philatelic Society London, the 
opportunity was taken to record a 
unique moment in philatelic circles ï 
the meeting of three local society 
presidents - all from the same 
family. Christopher Podger and his 
two sons had met together for the 
RPSL Scottish Members displays. 
Christopher commented on the 
occasion; óThis is special as it is 
unusual that James and Francis are 
together with me at a philatelic 
meeting but more extraordinary 
today as we are currently all 

presidents of local societies, something I am sure has not happened beforeô. A 
photograph was taken to commemorate the occasion. 

James (Farnham), Christopher 
(Chichester), Chris King (The Royal) & 

Francis (Dundee) 
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Inter-Society Display Meeting and Bourse 
The fourth annual Inter-Society Display Meeting was held in early December, 
hosted by Bromley & Beckenham PS. This year, teams came from Bexley, 
Croydon, Lewisham, and Sidcup societies by invitation. The format has evolved 
from the initial competitive meeting at Beckenham in 2011, and this article is 
written to record the developments of this event and perhaps give other groups 
of societies some suggestions. In late 2010/early 2011, Bromley and Croydon 
secretaries were comparing notes about our Societies and their activities. I 
wondered if Croydon would take up a challenge to a full competition evening 
which Bromley would organise. The idea was to encourage new entrants with 
less formal rules. The first event was held in December 2011, with a total of 14 
guests from Bexley, Croydon and Lewisham Societies, and a national qualified 
judge. As this was a new event, all present were asked to make comments, 
suggestions etc. concerning the event, with a view to it continuing in future 
years. All present seemed to want to continue the event as a social occasion for 
the societies involved. Lewisham won with 249 points. The 2nd event was run by 
Lewisham in 2012, the 3rd by Bexley in 2013 ï each to their own format. After 
three events, Croydon dropped out not liking the competitive element of marking 
and preferring to make it a display evening only. The original aim of encouraging 
new competitors/displayers seemed to have been entirely lost.  

Bromley decided to host the 2014 event, and wrote to six societies as follows: 
óYour society is invited to bring up to three displays of up to 12 sheets each; they 
may be from any of the usual categories. We hope that the person putting up a 
display will talk about it for up to 5 minutes, but this is not mandatory. The 
displays will be in no particular order, of clubs or categories. It will be a real mix, 
and much less formal than normal. There will be NO competitive element, nor 
judges; other than the audience, who will be asked at the end of the evening to 
vote in a blind ballot, for their favourite display. The aim is to return to the 
original idea of encouraging general club members to participate, even if they do 
not normally represent their society on visits or enter competitions; all members 
of your club are welcome to attend.ô  

As a result, Croydon returned, joined by Bexley, Lewisham and Sidcup. Each 
society brought three 12-sheet displays. The frames were numbered 1-15, and 
those displaying drew numbers as they arrived to determine their frame. After all 
the displays were on show, the audience members nominated their personal 
favourite by secret ballot. Christmas Fare was served during the interval and 
there were numerous raffle prizes, a good number of which were won by visitors. 
The general consensus afterwards was that this was the best yet, the format 
worked well and everybody enjoyed themselves in a relaxed and friendly 
atmosphere. Subsequently Bromley have agreed to host the 2015 event. 

David Rennie 
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Lost and Found 
Being burgled is something that we all hope will never happen to us, but more 
than one of us has suffered this way in the past. Malcom Norrisôs own unhappy 
experience last year had an extraordinary sequel. He was on the Northern Line, 
heading up to town, when a glitch in the system forced all passengers out at 
Kennington. He took the opportunity to look in a charity shop across the street 
from the station, and there was what looked like one of his albums, offered 
empty for 50p or Ã1. He opened it, and in the front cover were his initials: there 
was also a double page that opened up to show a lot of Penny Reds that he had 
been plating. As he says ñWhat are the odds of that happening?ò  

Michael Round via Wimbledon & District PS Newsletter 

A Fond Farewell 
Bromley & Beckenham have said goodbye to Ian and Diana Nutley who have 
moved to Wrexham. Clubs in the north-west have much to look forward to, once 
they have settled in ï Zeppelins and the Anschl¿ss being particular specialities 

of Ian, who is 
an excellent 
and entertaining 
speaker. 
At the end of 
November they 
were honoured 
and thanked by 
the Committee 
and 
membership 
who had voted 
to create them 
Honorary Life 
Members in 
recognition of 
their 

contribution to the wellbeing and proceedings of the Society.  
Ian joined in 1984, has been President on two occasions, 1991-2 and 1997-8, 
was Programme Secretary from 2001-10, and has put up many displays during 
his membership of the Society. Diana joined in 2007 and ran the raffles at our 
regular meetings, the Tombola at our stamp fairs, and was always a willing 
helper. The President presented a Certificate to this effect to Ian and Diana, and 
a crystal vase for their new home as a memento of their time at Bromley and 
Beckenham. Bromley & Beckenhamôs and Kentôs loss is Wrexhamôs and the 
North Western Federationôs gain.      David Rennie 

Ian Crees says thanks and farewell to Diana and Ian Nutley 
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On the Club circuit 
A roundup of events and speakers at local and 

national societies. 
Please send your reports direct to the Editor. We cannot undertake to include 
every report sent to us, and reserve the right to edit the reports we receive in the 
interests of space; short reports are best please. Full contact details for the 
societies are in the ABPS handbook and website. Visitors are welcome at all 
societies listed. When submitting photos please ensure that any people shown 
(especially children) have agreed to their photo appearing in this national 
newsletter (Data Protection and all thaté). òČò Indicates contact information. 

Alfreton PS 

We are looking forward to our Fair on 
Sunday 12

th
 April and will welcome any 

visitors. There will be over 20 dealers 
to help you find that missing item and 
then you will be able to compare notes 
over refreshments, including from a bar 
ï assuming that you have any money 
left. Further details in the Diary on p52. 

Jim Hales 

Amersham & District PS 

Eighteen members attended our first 
meeting of whom ten displayed on E 
and F. Displays included Elephants in 
Malaya, Clive Feigenbaum and 
Extraordinary Envelopes. Later at our 
auction the star items were a part set of 
the Malaya/Borneo Exhibition overprint 
stamps that fetched Ã280 and a 1R on 
10k overprint on the Moscow-San 
Francisco North Pole flight stamp that 
fetched Ã100. The total was over 
Ã4000. Newfoundland is Different was 
Cliff Hurstôs theme in October. He 
showed how Newfoundland ploughed 
its own furrow with regard to stamp 
issues ï producing some delightful 

issues on the way until, with state 
bankruptcy looming, circumstances 
forced it to join the Canadian 
Confederation in 1948. 
We also saw an absolutely brilliant 
display of Jamaica from Steve Jarvis 
covering the whole gamut of postal 
material from pre-stamp covers to 
airmails not forgetting the story of the 
various stamp issues along the way. 
Itôs the sort of display and story that 
stands repetition many times. Denis 
Vandervelde concentrated on 
European mail in the period of the 
cholera pandemic of the 1830s. He 
went through the various countries that 
tried to ensure that cholera wasnôt 
transmitted by mail items. He 
highlighted that disinfection for 
smallpox continued until that disease 
was eradicated in the 1970s and 
mentioned that it was resurrected, 
albeit by irradiation rather than 
chemical techniques, by the US 
government for its mail after the 
anthrax scare in the early 2000s. The 
US may even still be doing itðbut 
youôd need to consult the FBI about 
that!          From Middlesex PF Bulletin 
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Basildon PS 

Throughout August and September 
John Cowlin displayed a large 
selection of his WWI propaganda 
postcards and other items as part of an 
exhibition commemorating the start of 
the war. It was held at the Eastgate 
Gallery in Basildon. After the Auction in 
September and Stamp Collectorôs 
Question Time in October, we were 
visited by Bexley PS. John Corderoy 
opened with a comprehensive 
collection of Gibraltar from Queen 
Victoria to the early part of the reign of 
Queen Elizabeth II. Don Brookfield 
followed with a fascinating King George 
VI Pot Pourri including varieties, 
booklets, proofs and fiscal usages. In 
November Michael Thompson 

brought his Bits and Pieces. This 
began with Kent philatelic events and 
then ranged far and wide, including 
forgeries from Diss, the Isles of Jethou, 
Canna and Shuna, England Winners 
covers posted in Scotland and 
Antarctica labels ï pot pourri indeed. 
Christopher Cooksey was more 
focussed in December. His display on 

Airmails of Rhodesia and Nyasaland 
ranged from first flight covers from 
1920, changes in rates to the main 
destinations, WWII Prisoner of War and 
Internment Mail to the Central African 
Airways air letter stamps. We finished 
off 2014 with Len Stanway testing our 
knowledge with 25 True or False 
Questions. Dean Taylor won with 20 
correct, so we all celebrated with 
festive fare.    Len Stanway 

from The Basildon Philatelist 

Bexley PS 

At the start of our 2014 season in 
September, we celebrated the 80th 
birthday of our packet secretary and 
auctioneer Don Brookfield with a card, 
round of applause, and cake. He has 
also served as club president and Kent 
Federation president in 2004-5. Len 
Barnes started his display on Aviation 
in the year of the Prussian siege of 

Paris. Some siege letters were shown. 
The country continued to be the great 
leader in the early days of powered 
flight and he showed a range of 
Cinderella and philatelic material from 
this time. In the second part he showed 
the development of international 

Michael Thompson and his Bits 
and Pieces 

Len Barnes on Aviation 
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commercial airlines, particularly in Latin 
America and Asia. In October, we were 
entertained by Cinque Ports PS. Barry 
Knight showed classic railway scenes, 
as interpreted by painter Terence 
Cuneo (known for hiding a mouse in 
his paintings). He then showed the Isle 
of Man, independent since 5 July 1973. 
Roger Dickinson presented stamps 
from federated Canada (post-1867), 
many of the earliest of which are of a 
ólarge queensô format, which he 
described as óa good engraving on bad 
paperô. He also showed covers from 
the extensive William Rennie 
correspondence; the sea merchant 
kept all his mail, including many 
registered covers. Our Membersô Night 
was for material from R, S and T in 
early November. Our competition night 
later that month was the largest for 
some time. The 15 entries, for 
traditional stamps to 1937 (8 pages) 
and postal history (16 pages) were so 
numerous that even with extra frames 
we had to display some on trestle 
tables. Double congratulations go to 
Michael Thompson, President of the 
National Philatelic Society, who won 
both. The club thanks Mr & Mrs 
Johnson from Gravesend for judging. 
From 1899, Sudan was an Anglo-
Egyptian condominium. Once the latter 
achieved independence from the 
Ottoman Empire in the 1920s, its 
expansionist policies lead it up the Nile 
into the óEquatorial Areasô, according to 
the detailed display of Dr B Austen in 
early December. He included two items 
of correspondence from the famous 
General Gordon, who had been active 
in the area before being killed in 
Khartoum by Mahdi's forces. Sudan 

became important in aerophilately, as a 
stop on the way for regular flights to 
South Africa (1932). 
ČAdrian Smith, 01322 559210 or 
adethebeak@yahoo.co.uk  

Will Dalrymple 

Bromley & Beckenham PS 

Carol Turner travelled from Somerset 
to Kent to give us her display of British 
Borneo 1883-1908 in early November. 
After explaining how she and her late 
husband, Alex, had merged their 
collections, Carol gave a brief history of 

Borneo and thereabouts from the 
attempted early settlements in the mid-
1700s, James Brookeôs and Charles 
Brookeôs activities and deals with the 
Sultan of Brunei, leading to the 
eventual establishment of the British 
North Borneo (Chartered) Company, 
and the first issues of stamps in 1883. 
Further material included postal 
stationery with a reply half card used 
back from Warwick; picture postcards 
and revenue items. In November 
Malcolm Roberts gave his display 

Malcolm Roberts makes a point 

mailto:adethebeak@yahoo.co.uk
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Mail and the Steamships. He began by 
giving a short r®sum® of the 
development of the steamship, the 
personalities involved during the early 
19
th
 Century from the routes as far as 

Egypt. Later Malcolm concentrated on 
the North Atlantic routes and the 
problems associated with setting rates 
to/from the USA. The quality of the 
postmarks, ship-letter, cachets and 
agentôs marks was much above 
average, even for the scarcest of 
marks. The whole was beautifully 
presented with clear explanations of 
the routes and rates, and additional 
illustrations of the postal markings. At 
our Presidentôs Evening, the speaker 
was John Shaw, President of Kent 
Federation, showing us France. John 
then made presentations individually to 
Erica Banks and Grahame Boutle of 
their salvers as part of the winning 
KFPS team in the Thematica Inter-
Federation Competition, and then 
jointly of the main trophy for the 
winning team, (Mike Thompson, the 
other member being absent.) Č David 
on 020 8778 7009 or Chris on 020 
8402 1263 or on www.beckenham.net/
leisure.asp   David Rennie  

Cambridge PS 

In
 
October we were visited by David 

Evans, a former Anglican Bishop of 
Peru, with a display on Birds of the 
Bible. Throughout he gave both 
specific and general Biblical texts to 
illustrate the theme of his display. In the 
first half he showed a very large range 
of different birds on stamps from many 
countries including eagles, vultures, 
owls and kingfishers. He also included 
the nineteen species of birds which 
Jews cannot eat. The second half was 

devoted more to conservation issues. 
Three frames were devoted to extinct 
birds with another on birdsô eggs on 
stamps. Then other frames were on 
areas where birds are threatened such 
as the main migration routes and the 
impact of climate change. The display 
concluded with birds in a natural 
habitat such as the Falkland Islands 
and Lundy Island. Č

info@cambridgephilatelicsociety.co.uk 
Peter Morton 

Chelmsford & District PS 

In late October Nick Kerridge 
explained The History and Postal 
Facilities in the Treaty Port of Wei-Hai-
Wei. Wei-Hai-Wei was a garrison town 
and port in North China near Port 
Arthur. The Japanese invaded in 1894 
and although repelled three times they 
overran the area which surrendered on 
February 2

nd 
1895. They set up Post 

Boxes for troops, and items of 
Japanese mail in the period 1895-8 
were shown. The British paid an 
indemnity for the Japanese to leave, 
and leased the area from May 1898 to 
1930, although the Navy could still use 
the port till 1950. When the Post Office 
was set up Hong Kong stamps were 
used, and the various cancellations 
were shown. In 1917 a China overprint 
was introduced. Nick also showed a 
number of forgeries and bogus 
cancellations as well as items of 
genuine military mail. In early 
November, member Nick Harris 
showed us Mail from Pioneer Flights to 
and within Africa starting with the 1931 
Christmas experimental flight from 
Croydon to Cape Town, together with 
numerous covers flown on the various 
legs of the journey, many signed by the 

http://www.beckenham.net/leisure.asp
http://www.beckenham.net/leisure.asp
mailto:info@cambridgephilatelicsociety.co.uk
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pilot. Much scarcer are covers to 
destinations beyond the route. In 1927 
Captain Gladstone was authorised to 
make survey flights from Khartoum to 
Kisumu in Kenya. Although, officially, 
no mail was carried on the first flight, 
Nick showed us a very rare cover 
carried by Gladstone, and signed by 
him. In 1931 Wilson Airways, a local 
company, started to carry mail in British 
East Africa. Covers from some of the 
first flights were shown. The 
Tanganyika Government operated a 
similar service. Both services were 
used for internal mail, and also to 
connect with the Imperial Airways 
flights. The remainder of his display 
was of censored airmail from Bermuda 
during WWII, in many cases bearing 
the two-colour high value key-plate 
issues. We also saw transit mail 
between Germany and USA censored 
in Bermuda before the USA joined the 
war. Later in the month two members 
of the Essex Numismatic Society 
visited us. David Jones gave his 
illustrated talk on Token and Note 
Issuers of Chelmsford and District 
starting with a short overview of coins 
and banknotes connected with the 
town. By 1610 there was a serious 
shortage of small coins and many 
traders issued tokens for a penny or 
halfpenny, which circulated locally. 
They would usually bear the issuerôs 
name or place of business, and we saw 
illustrations of many of them. We also 
saw examples of early cheques and 
notes issued by local banks. Many of 
the banks failed, or were taken over, 
and some later became part of 
Barclays Bank. Notes were often 
forged although the penalty for 

possessing or passing one was death. 
There were 140 such executions in the 
first part of the nineteenth century. 
Roger Barrettôs talk was on Forgers, 
Essex Banks and a Lucky Escape, 
starting with a trial involving a forged 
cheque drawn on the Chelmsford bank, 
Crickett, Merish & Crickett. The judge 
was about to put on his black cap 
before passing the death sentence 
when a visiting barrister noted a 
discrepancy and saved the prisoner. 
There were many cases of innocent 
people being executed for having 
forged notes in their possession and 
the penalty was eventually reduced to 
transportation for 14 years. The 
celebrated caricaturist George 
Cruickshank (1792-1878) produced an 
imitation banknote incorporating a 
hangmanôs noose as a Ã sign, and a 
gallows of hanged men, women and 
children. Č01245420196 or 
john@jr226.plus.com  John Rawlins 

Croydon PS 

We have had five excellent meetings in 
the last few months. We started with 
Max Smith showing The Indian Mutiny 
1857-59. The material listed the riots 
and battles throughout the two years, 
with pictures from current sources, 

recording 
the 
massacres 
that took 
place, and 
letters from 
the 
individuals 
participant 
military 
personnel 
and some 

A Mutinous Max Smith  
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civilian witnesses and refugees. The 
fascinating range of material all in near 
perfect condition was an education and 
a pleasure to examine, plus Max 
presented it with a lucid and 
entertaining description in detail. The 
evening was too brief to do justice to 
such a collection, which was greatly 
enjoyed. Early in October we 
welcomed Malcolm Green and John 
Terry from East Grinstead Stamp & 
Postcard Club. Malcolm brought his 
embryo collection The Development of 
Stamp Collecting being items from 
1840 to current issues. He also showed 
Gibraltar 1903-1936 loaned by David 
Sumpter. Johnôs display was of DDR 
1949-67. From this we went to The 
American Civil War with Derek Mauri. 
Having set the scene, Derek showed 
us a thematic display of the major 
battles and activities. Then we saw 
letters from soldiers and civilians from 
the Confederate States. At the next 
meeting Cliff Hurst went further north 
to Newfoundland. The material was 
dated from 1857 to 1949 when 
Newfoundland joined Canada, and 
included stamps, stationery, airmails 
and proofs ï a very colourful and 
interesting display. November started 
with nine members showing from their 
collections ï a very varied and 
fascinating mixture.      Graham Harker 

Ferndown & West Moors 

PPC 

Our members were educated and 
entertained by Spence Coaker on 
Hong Kong. He is clearly a great 
authority with a magnificent collection 
and great knowledge of the history. 
Both were used in full. Spence wove a 

most informative path through 
numerous developments and set-
backs, including opium trading, wars, 
blockades and eventually the 1841 
óNanking Treatyôéwith 5 trading ports 
forced to be opened. 1862 saw the 
colonyôs first stamp issue which formed 
part of a most interesting display 
through six reigns, complete with a 
considerable study of cancellations. 
Besides stamps, covers, 
correspondence, maps and photos, 
postcards were well represented. A 
particularly fine one from 1901 depicted 
in colour the Hong Kong Naval Basin 
under construction. A strong emphasis 
was placed on WWII Japanese 
occupation covers and cancels. Also 
displayed were superb examples of 
mail relating to both shipping and 
airline companies which began to be 
significant players in the colonyôs rapid 
success. The prize for the óunexpectedô 
must surely go to an item of 
ódisinfected mailô!! This 1881 postcard 
posted Shanghai to Frederica, 
Denmark, had disinfection slots cut into 
it, the result of a fearful cholera 
epidemic in Egypt at that time. The 
evening concluded with a section on 

Spence Coaker with Bob Small 
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the 30
th 
June 1997 óHandoverô. Here 

was included a handsome limited issue 
cover to commemorate the departure 
of British Forces, signed by 
Commodore P. J. Melson and the Rt. 
Hon. Chris Patten ï the last Governor. 
It was noted that within a year, China 
printed her first definitive set.  

Paul Barry 

Harrogate PS  

In October, Jeremy Piercy came 
across from York to give us a display 
on GB Returned Mail. He showed 
almost unbelievable material which had 
started out with the Dead Letter Office 
back in 1784. At that time there was a 
system of post roads centred around 
the hubs of London, Dublin and 
Edinburgh, and the receiving town 
would deliver and collect monies 
against letter bills. Postage was 
expensive and the addressee often 
refused to pay. The letter would be 
sent to the Dead Letter Office who 
would make out a receipt to the Post 
Office to cover the cost. In 1813 the 
Dead Letter Office became the 
Returned Letter Office. In 1839 there 
were 60 million items of mail posted 
with 1 million being returned to the 
Returned Letter Office. With the Penny 
Post, items posted increased sevenfold 
but those returned only doubled, 
reflecting peopleôs greater willingness 
to pay the cheaper postage. The 
second half included the First World 
War at a time when postal services had 
been suspended. This included items 
from different theatres of the War 
including one letter which had been 
thrown out of a plane over enemy lines 
addressed to a pilot who was believed 
to have been shot down. Later that 

month the attractions of Harrogate 
enticed Brian Dow down from 
Scotland to talk about somewhere even 
further North ï Norway. He started with 
the first stamps including an 1851 
cover from Oslo to Dunfermline and 
showed some 1878 definitives which 
he pointed out were still going today as 
the longest running design (posthorn), 
more recently including bi-colours and 
tricolours. His predominant system was 
however more thematic, featuring 
designs of flowers, wild animals, 
lighthouses and rally cars. The second 
half featured some fascinating material 
on Norwegian First Flights (many by 
seaplane), local posts and Norwegian 
stamp designers. Near Christmas we 
put on a display in the main Library, 
based on Christmas stamps, covers, 
airmails and so on from around the 

world. It seems to have been well-
received so we hope for a few more 
visitors or members.      Brian Coop 

Hertford & District PS 

We started the season with an excellent 
display of Canada given by Charles 
Murkin. This was followed by a visit from 
Rickmansworth in October giving two 

Christmas Display at Harrogate Library 
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displays ï Italy by Andy Harris and GB 
Overland and Maritime mail of Carl 
Barnes. Both displays gave us sight of 
first class material and wide ranging 
information.  

From Middlesex PF Bulletin 

The Isle of Ely PS 

Our first get-together in September was 
an addition to the planned programme. 
We visited the British Postal Museum 
Store in Debden, Essex where we 
found many fascinating items from 
letter boxes to vehicles. Coincidentally, 
at our first club meeting on the 
following day, two members gave 
displays on Post Boxes and G.B. 
Postal History. In October, Mr 
Swindells set up a static display on 
Barley to Bottle & Hops to Hand Pumps 
and gave a talk and display on The 
Ijzer Pilgrimage. Railways by K. 
Dowling, was the popular subject for 
November's meeting. The TPO 
material displayed tied in well with our 
visit to the BPMS. In December, 
partners were invited and members 
presented short displays on a 
Christmas theme. A Christmas buffet 
was then enjoyed by everybody. 
Č 01354 659358        Valerie Roberts 

Kendal & District PS 

Our 2014-15 programme opened in 
September with a Recent Acquisitions 
evening. A diverse range of material 

was shown by Society members who 
had clearly been active purchasers. In 
October, Graham Chadwick, a 
member of the Lytham St. Anneôs 
Society, visited us. Prior to the evening, 
many members knew Lundy as an 
island somewhere in the Bristol 
Channel: not much else. By the time 
Graham had taken us through his two 
part display, our knowledge about the 
islandôs postal system, stamps and 
cancellations, together with its 
inhabitants and owners, had increased 
significantly. Our November meeting 
was a membersô evening ï the letter F. 
Three of the displaying members 
presented a diverse range of relevant 
materials. The chairman showed one 
stamp which featured a fruit he vividly 
remembered from the days he spent 
working in Singapore. The fruit was the 
durian better known locally as the king 
of fruits. He pointed out that this fruit 
gave off a foetid odour which was 
detectable from some distance away 
and, if he had brought one into the 
meeting room, the smell would, in a 
very short period of time, have emptied 
not just the room members were using 
but adjoining rooms as well. Our next 
meeting was a social gathering which 
incorporated a single page competition. 
The competition was won by Dave 
Rothery with a display which focussed 
on a special Red Cross label, printed in 
1914 in Trinidad. The proceeds of sale 

Your article? 
We are always pleased to consider articles by our readers. Please send your 
item to the Editor who will let you know if it can be used. 350 words maximum 
please, and a picture relating to the subject matter is always a help (300dpi jpg 
or photograph). We do not pay for publication, and any items may be edited for 
length or content. 
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of the label were to be placed into a 
Wounded Soldiers and Sailors Fund. 
Additionally, and for one day only, the 
labels were permitted to be used as 
official postage stamps on mail sent to 
some 900 addresses in Trinidad and 
Tobago. The labels qualified as 
substitutes for official postage stamps 
provided the letters inside the envelope 
contained a request for donations to 
the abovementioned Fund.  
Č01539 823503     

Philip Gerrard  

Kingôs Lynn PS 

The season started back in September 
with a Burst of Brazilian sunshine laid 
on by Janet and Nick Nelson which 
included national costume and 
Brazilian drinks. Two weeks later we 
were enthralled by Graham Markôs 
wide ranging display of material 
relating to the First World War 
Campaigns in the Western Desert and 
up into Palestine and Syria. In early 
October we were entertained by 
members from Spalding who showed 
Chinese Air Posts in the 1920s and 
1930s, followed by Austria and its 
Olympics. The first of our two 
competition evenings came next, with 
our judge, Richard Husband 
(Cambridge) showing some of his 
excellent collection of GB perfins. 
November 14th saw a superb display 
by David Stirrups of Gibraltar with 
stamps and postal history from the 
early 18th century to 1900, followed by 
a selection of modern stamps including 
preliminary sketches, accepted and 
unaccepted essays, proofs, the issued 
stamps, flaws and colour errors. Two 
weeks later a membersô night, 
displaying letters óOô and óPô, produced 

the best range of material seen on 
such an evening. In November also, 
four of our members took part in an 
ABPS judgesô training seminar held 
over two days in Hitchin with the 
intention of taking part in phase two at 
Stampex in February. The December 
meeting was our usual seasonal affair 
with our old friend, John Shaw, doing 
the honours with a display of 
Telegrams, home and abroad proving 
to be most entertaining and of course 
all related to the year 1937. The display 
was followed by the usual festive social 
gathering. Čmike.kentzer@gmail.com  

Mike Kentzer 

Kingston & District PS 

We were treated to two themed 
meetings and a society auction, at the 
start of the new season. These were 
well attended as was the meeting in 
October, when we were entertained by 
Professor Derek Diamond FRPSL. 
Derek has produced a book on the 
design, printing and use of the 1898 
pictorial of New Zealand. His display 

Derek Diamond with his research on 
the 1898 NZ pictorials 

mailto:mike.kentzer@gmail.com
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was on this pictorial issue and his 
original researches in New Zealand 
and in this country. The whole 
presentation was entertaining and 
informative in showing how research 
and development of the study can hold 
an audience enthralled. Then Nigel 
Gooch visited us with his display of 
Persia. He has been collecting Persia 
since the age of 13 when his father had 
business contacts with the country. The 
display began with an overview of 
Persia in early days. Some pre-stamp 
covers of the Ottoman period were 
shown but more modern uses of the 
post came about in 1868 when stamps 
had been introduced and Nasr-ed-Din 
had assumed leadership as Shah. The 
portrait of the Shah appears on the 
higher values of these stamps and the 
Persian lion on lower values. Initially 
stamps were not cancelled but peeled 
off for reuse by the post-office clerks. 
Consequently only a few used values 
of the early stamps are known. At a 
Social Evening, in December, awards 
were presented for the competitions 
held earlier in the year and a one-page 
competition was held. Č01932220677 
brian.sole@btinternet.com  

Brian Sole FRPSL 

Lanarkshire PS 

What an amazing evening we had in 
early October. Our speaker was Jack 
Murray of Glasgow PS giving a display 
Victoria Cross. Distinguished visitors 
were welcomed to the meeting ï Major 
Ian Farquharson of the Cameronians; 
Mr James McInnes & Ms Jennifer 
McInnes, Grandson and Great-
granddaughter of Henry May VC; and 
Mr William Brockie. Using many 
stamps, covers, postmarks and 

postcards, Jack gave a wonderful 
display. He began with the institution of 
the VC during the Crimean War, by 
Queen Victoria ï to be awarded for 
feats of outstanding bravery. In Hyde 
Park on 26

th
 June 1856, the Queen 

invested 62 (of the 111) Crimean War 
recipients with the medal. He continued 
with illustrations of many who, through 
the reigns of 6 British monarchs, have 
been awarded the medal. This included 
Lieutenant Henry May, born in 
Bridgeton, Glasgow. He joined the 
Cameronians (Scottish Rifles) and, as 
a Private rescued a badly wounded 
soldier by dragging him some 300 
yards while under fire. His VC medal is 
now held in the Cameronian Museum 
in Hamilton. Others illustrated included 
Private Robert Downie from 
Springburn, Glasgow, Lance Corporal 
William Angus and Lieutenant Donald 
Cameron, two of three Carluke VC 
winners. Jack ended his display with 
postcards etc. outlining the emotive 

James McInnes, Jennifer McInnes 
(Grandson and greatgranddaughter of 
Henry May VC), Anne Holmes 
(President of LPS) , Major Ian 

Farquharson (Cameronians [Scottish 
Rifles]) and Jack Murray 
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account of how the óUnknown Soldierô 
was chosen from British servicemen 
exhumed from four battle areas in 
France.    Elsie Miller 

Launceston SC  

After the experience of the Cornwall 
Federation AGM in October we 
returned to normality in November. We 
were entertained by Diane Lawer with 
her collection of Postcards Seaside 
Memories. The PowerPoint 
presentation started with an 
explanation of how seaside holidays 
became popular with the advent of the 
railways making it possible for 
everyone to visit the traditional seaside 
towns. The railways were represented 
with posters from the ñGolden Ageò of 
steam travel including a postcard of a 
train steaming along the South Devon 
coast near Dawlish, where the line was 
severely damaged earlier this year. We 
were then amused by a number of 
traditional ñsaucyò holiday cards 
enriched with some of the comments 
Diane had received from her previous 
audiences! The display continued with 
a study of the various aspects of the 
seaside town including Blackpool with 
its tower and donkey rides, 
Scarborough and local beaches 
including Whitsand Bay, Torquay and 
Paignton. There were cards of 
bandstands, piers and promenades 
and, of course, the holiday favourites - 
Punch & Judy. We were treated to 
Diane donning a pierrot outfit  - pierrots 
were of Italian origin. In December was 
Chairmanôs Evening. Jim Sowden 
gave his presentation An Act of Union, 
which Jim explained related to the 
uniting of the former states, provinces 
and colonial territories of Australia, 

Canada and South Africa as self-
governing nations within the British 
Empire. The presentation was of 
annotated displays of stamps from the 
individual states or colonies of each of 
the three countries, generally from the 
Victorian era prior to union, followed by 
the initial issues of each Dominion. Jim 
prefaced each countryôs display with a 
brief history of the process by which 
the various colonies or states 
effectively achieved their union and 
subsequent independence. 

Howard Hamblin  

Leamington & Warwick PS 

Pies and more pies: At our meeting in 
mid-November we were enthralled by 
Terry Hare Walkerôs magnificent 
display of India. The very first issues  
were shown in blocks, with varieties 
and die combinations, but even earlier 
than that was a cover dating from as 
far back as 1691! Of particular 
historical interest were covers from 
servicemen during the Indian Mutiny. 

One fascinating 
error arose when 
provisional 
overprints were 
issued in 1921, 
reading ñNINE 
PIESò. Inevitably 
on a couple of 
stamps in the 
sheet one of the 
words was put on 
the wrong stamp, 
leading to the two 
famous errors 

reading ñNINE NINEò and ñPIES PIESò.  
ČNick Bridgwater 01926-423685 or via 
sites.google.com/site/warwickshireps 

John Gledhill 

A light snack for the 
football match? 
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I Spyé 
A selection of images sent from clubs and 
societies. No prizes for spotting yourself é 
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